DRAUGHTON  PARISH  COUNCIL

Meeting of Council – 12 July 2021

Road Safety
At the meeting held on 7 June, Members requested a review of road safety issues.

The summary report (below) and associated supplementary documents provide information on measures previously taken to address residents’ concerns.
Members are invited to consider the reports and decide next steps.

Meeting of the Council on 1 July 2015

Report on Road Safety and Traffic Issues
Introduction

At the Annual Council Meeting held on 21 May, we discussed a number of concerns regarding road safety in the village.  This followed discussion of traffic issues and road safety on several previous occasions recently, and it was suggested that we bring all these issues forward for full review at this meeting, to which representatives of Highways and the local police force would be invited to provide advice.

Background
For some years, the Council has been monitoring road safety issues, mainly at the junctions from the village out onto the A65, and from the A59 into the village, where the hazards for vehicles making the turns were noted as a significant concern in our 2009 Parish Plan.  At the time, although we were not successful in gaining a place in the Capital Programme for the improvements we proposed, Highways agreed to renew the signage at the A65 junctions.   More recently, we have also been monitoring incidents along the A65 by Chelker reservoir, following a near-fatal accident in 2012.
In the years since the publication of our Parish Plan, further concerns with road safety have been brought to the Council’s attention; fundamentally, there is an underlying perception that there has been a steady increase in both the volume and speed of traffic passing through the village.  It is felt that, with satnav systems becoming more ubiquitous, many more drivers, such as tourists making for the ice cream parlour at Halton East and delivery vans trimming their journey times, are using the village road as a shortcut.  There are particular concerns for vehicles travelling down Donkey Neddy, where the road is narrow, and visibility is dangerously restricted on the bends on the hill.  Most recently, concerns have also centred on traffic flow at the top of the village, where Low Lane meets the bus route and where children play on the village green.  

In 2014, we invited Highways to monitor traffic flow through the village, to test perceptions of its increase, but the traffic counter installed for a week in August did not record the passage of vehicles in sufficient number to justify any further action by the County Council.
Current issues and suggestions for improvements
1. Junctions at A65 and A59  The attached Appendix shows the action taken by the Parish Council from 2004 to the date of publication of the Parish Plan.  In December 2009, on the advice of Highways that the A65 “junctions have a better injury accident record than hundreds of other sites… and therefore no priority can be given to carrying out any accident reduction scheme”, the Council decided not to continue pressing for traffic islands and lighting at the junctions, but decided instead to continue monitoring concerns and keeping a record of any incidents.  The junction into the village from the A59 has, however, been raised again as a current issue.  Here, traffic turning right into the village at Draughton Bottom has to wait to cross the path of oncoming traffic with the risk of fast-moving vehicles approaching behind.  We have previously asked for a turning lane, but have been told that it would not be appropriate to take space for this from the overtaking lane needed by vehicles travelling up the hill towards Skipton.  Villagers are advised to use the laybys further up the A59 in order to make the turn into the opposite carriageway, from which the junction into the village is via a left turn; in practice, many of us simply avoid using the A59 to get from Skipton into the village.
Possible action: 

· Ask Highways (again) for a road-widening scheme, including a turning lane into Draughton

· As this would be unlikely to succeed, because of shortage of funds, we could instead ask for a No Right Turn sign from the A59 into the village, together with signage indicating use of the laybys further up the road (like the signs controlling truck entry into the Skibeden recycling site). 
2. Parking opposite the junction at the top of Low Lane and to either side of The Spinney  During the Spring, there was a marked increase in the number of parked vehicles along the line of the old A65 close to the junction at the top of Low Lane.  This has the effect of narrowing the road to one lane so that vehicles turning out of the village at the top of the green have to negotiate traffic, including the X84 bus, travelling on the wrong side of the road.  The problem is exacerbated because of visibility restrictions at the Stop sign, caused by the closeness of Matchless Cottage to the corner.  The Stop sign is not always observed by motorists.
In the Spring, a proportion of the vehicles parked at the junction belonged to tradesmen working at Leardene House; they are no longer on site on a daily basis as the extension works to the house have largely been completed.  A number of the other parked cars were left by staff and visitors at the Dales Care Home, and the Home, in receipt of a letter from us explaining the problem, has been helpful in advising them to park safely further up the road.  However, although these measures have helped, villagers still feel concerned enough to request us to take further action.

Possible solutions:

· Ask Highways for double yellow lines at the junction to either side of The Spinney
· Install a mirror to help traffic turning out at the Stop sign.
3. One-way direction of Muck Gate  Related to the first issue is the recent suggestion put forward at the Annual Council Meeting for a reversal of the one-way direction of Muck Gate.  It is considered that the right turn into the bottom of Muck Gate is dangerous, because a vehicle coming up from the lower village has to cut across the path of oncoming vehicles travelling down the hill on a bend where visibility is restricted.  If the one way direction is reversed, vehicles should be able to turn left safely at the end of Muck Gate opposite Westways.  It is worth noting, however, that a decision to change the use of Muck Gate into an entry, rather than an exit, route for the village would mean that all traffic travelling from the village to Skipton would be forced to use the junction opposite The Spinney, and the safety risks at this junction would therefore become more of a problem.  If, on balance, it is felt that the current one-way direction should continue unchanged so that traffic using the Spinney junction should not be increased, there could be other possible means of dealing with the safety concerns of the Muck Gate junction, as follows:
Possible options:
· Do nothing – it may be considered that the safety issues for traffic using the junction at The Spinney need to be our priority

· Retain the current one-way direction, but install a mirror at the bottom of Muck Gate to help traffic turning right up it

· Change the one-way direction, but only after ensuring that the safety risks of the junction opposite The Spinney have been reduced.

4. Donkey Neddy  This small stretch of the lane out of the village is notorious locally for driver altercations and near collisions.  Residents are aware of the passing places and know when to give way, but drivers passing through who are unfamiliar with the road frequently cause problems by refusing to give way, or by taking the hill and the bends too fast.  In summer, growth of the hedges and weed growth on the verges restricts the road width, and in winter, rivulets of water running across the bottom of the hill result in treacherous conditions.  All these matters have been raised with Highways from time to time.  In previous years, there has been some confusion as to their responsibility for cutting back the hedges and verge growth, and last year, this work was helpfully carried out by a volunteer; this season, they have acknowledged that the lane forms part of the rural cut, so we are hopeful that a service will be provided.  

Various means of improving the safety of this route in and out of the village have been put forward, and include:

Possible options:
· Surface (and provide advance signing) of defined passing places to help drivers determine the safest means of negotiating traffic coming in the opposite direction
· Install a mirror to increase visibility on the bend

· Ensure Highways include the verges in the rural cut (which should take place 5 times in a season)

· Ask Highways to close off Low Lane at the top of Donkey Neddy so that the houses at Draughton Bottom come and go via the A59 and the rest of the village enters and exits onto the A65.  
5. General Concerns  To help us deal with the perception of increased volumes and speed of traffic using the village road, we could consider taking the following steps, all of which have been raised at previous Council meetings:

Possible longer term options for controlling/monitoring traffic:
· Apply to Highways (again) for a lower speed limit in the village (20mph?)

· Apply to Highways for the installation of speed bumps on Low Lane
·  Ask Highways to monitor traffic volumes at a time in the year when flows are expected to be at their highest
· Ask the Police to monitor traffic speeds and patrol regularly in the village

· Use speed monitoring equipment supplied by them or acquired by the Council to do so ourselves

Next Steps and Recommendations
Proposed action:  After full consideration of the options and suggestions outlined in paragraphs 1-5 of the above section, and taking advice from Highways and from the Police, the Council may decide to draw up a scheme of possible safety improvements (a “wish-list”) for immediate action or further investigation, as appropriate.  
Funding:  Many of the possible suggestions listed above have funding implications.  It is probably unlikely that the County Council would have sufficient funds to provide improvements for us, but some of the fairly minor ones, eg mirrors at visibility black spots, could make quite a difference.  This raises the question of whether we could or should try to fund them ourselves.  

We have received notice of a Community Fund being administered by North Yorkshire Police which may make small grants available for community safety improvements.  The Chairman and Cllr Billing are to attend an event hosted by Julia Mulligan, Police Commissioner, on 24 June, and may be able to find out more about the Fund and give further details at the meeting.
Consultation:  Some of the suggestions outlined above, if implemented, could lead to significant changes for residents in the village.  Although all the issues have been brought to the Council’s attention by residents, it may be that only a minority in the village would actually approve of the sort of action which could be taken as a result of these complaints.  For example, many people in the village would not wish to see double yellow lines in a village location.  For this reason, the Council may wish to consider the question of opening further consultation on any proposed scheme of action.  This could be done either by means of a door-to-door questionnaire and survey, or by means of convening a parish meeting.
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